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ANTIQUITIES OF THE PARISH OF BOTTISHAM AND THE PRIORY OF ANGLESEY IN
? ? ? ? ? Ne'er shall I them forget, nay, nor the day they went.Then said she to him, "O chief of the kings, the wise say, 'The kingship is a building,
whereof the troops are the foundation,' and whenas the foundation is strong, the building endureth; wherefore it behoveth the king to strengthen the
foundation, for that they say, 'Whenas the foundation is weak, the building falleth.' On like wise it behoveth the king to care for his troops and do
justice among his subjects, even as the owner of the garden careth for his trees and cutteth away the weeds that have no profit in them; and so it
behoveth the king to look into the affairs of his subjects and fend off oppression from them. As for thee, O king," continued Shehrzad, "it behoveth
thee that thy vizier be virtuous and versed in the knowledge of the affairs of the folk and the common people; and indeed God the Most High hath
named his name (166) in the history of Moses (on whom be peace!) whenas He saith, [Quoth Moses] 'And make me a vizier of my people, Aaron
[my brother]. (167) Could a vizier have been dispensed withal, Moses ben Imran had been worthier [than any of this dispensation]. (168).? ? ? ? ?
a. The First Old Man's Story ii.? ? ? ? ? Brother of En Numan, with thee lies an old man's anguish to allay, A graybeard slain, may God make fair
his deeds upon the Reckoning-Day!.As for Abou Sabir, when he returned, he saw not his wife and read what was written on the ground, wherefore
he wept and sat [awhile] sorrowing. Then said he to himself, 'O Abou Sabir, it behoveth thee to be patient, for belike there shall betide [thee] an
affair yet sorer than this and more grievous;' and he went forth wandering at a venture, like to the love-distraught, the madman, till he came to a
sort of labourers working upon the palace of the king, by way of forced labour. When [the overseers] saw him, they laid hold of him and said to
him, 'Work thou with these folk at the palace of the king; else will we imprison thee for life.' So he fell to working with them as a labourer and
every day they gave him a cake of bread. He wrought with them a month's space, till it chanced that one of the labourers mounted a ladder and
falling, broke his leg; whereupon he cried out and wept. Quoth Abou Sabir to him, 'Have patience and weep not; for thou shall find ease in thy
patience.' But the man said to him, 'How long shall I have patience?' And he answered, saying, 'Patience bringeth a man forth of the bottom of the
pit and seateth him on the throne of the kingdom.'.159. The Man of Upper Egypt and his Frank Wife dcccxciv.So he left her and slept his night and
on the morrow he repaired to the shop of his friend the druggist and saluted him. The other welcomed him and questioned him of his case;
whereupon he told him how he had fared, till he came to the mention of the woman's husband, when he said, 'Then came the cuckold her husband
and she clapped me into the chest and shut the lid on me, whilst her addlepated pimp of a husband went round about the house, top and bottom; and
when he had gone his way, we returned to what we were about.' With this, the druggist was certified that the house was his house and the wife his
wife, and he said, 'And what wilt thou do to-day?' Quoth the singer, 'I shall return to her and weave for her and full her yarn, (198) and I came but
to thank thee for thy dealing with me.'.118. The Jewish Cadi and his Pious Wife cccclxv.Officer's Story, The Fifth, ii. 144..? ? ? ? ? m. The
Thirteenth Officer's Story dccccxxxix.135. Jouder and his Brothers dcvi.? ? ? ? ? O Amir of justice, be kind to thy subjects; For justice, indeed, of
thy nature's a trait..Azadbekht and his Son, History of King, i. 61.King Suleiman Shah and his Sons, Story of, i. 150.Noureddin Ali of Damascus
and Sitt el Milan, iii, 3..The Khalif and the Lady Zubeideh laughed and returned to the palace; and he gave Aboulhusn the thousand dinars, saying,
"Take them as a thank-offering for thy preservation from death," whilst the princess did the like with Nuzhet el Fuad. Moreover, the Khalif
increased Aboulhusn in his stipends and allowances, and he [and his wife] ceased not [to live] in joy and contentment, till there came to them the
Destroyer of Delights and Sunderer of Companies, he who layeth waste the palaces and peopleth the tombs..Now they had complained of them
aforetime to the Sultan, and he said, 'If any of the Turks come to you, pelt them with stones.' So, when they saw the fuller, they fell upon him with
sticks and stones and pelted him; whereupon quoth he [in himself], 'Verily, I am a Turk and knew it not.' Then he took of the money in his pocket
and bought him victual [for the journey] and hired a hackney and set out for Ispahan, leaving his wife to the trooper. Nor," added the vizier, "is this
more extraordinary than the story of the merchant and the old woman and the king.".? ? ? ? ? q. The Shepherd and the Thief dccccxxi.Ibn es
Semmak and Er Reshid, i. 195..When the evening evened, the king summoned his vizier and bade him tell the [promised] story. So he said, "It is
well. Know, O king, that.The old man betook himself to the city, as she bade him, and enquired for the money-changer, to whom they directed him.
So he gave him the ring and the letter, which when he saw, he kissed the letter and breaking it open, read it and apprehended its purport. Then he
repaired to the market and buying all that she bade him, laid it in a porter's basket and bade him go with the old man. So the latter took him and
went with him to the mosque, where he relieved him of his burden and carried the meats in to Sitt el Milah. She seated him by her side and they ate,
he and she, of those rich meats, till they were satisfied, when the old man rose and removed the food from before her..? ? ? ? ? q. The Lady and her
five Suitors dxciii.The eunuch thanked him and blessed him and mounting, returned upon his way, following the trace, whilst the cavalier rode with
him to a certain road, when he said to him, 'This is where we left him.' Then he took leave of him and returned to his own city, whilst the eunuch
fared on along the road, enquiring of the youth in every village he entered by the description which the cavalier had given him, and he ceased not to
do thus till he came to the village where the young Melik Shah was. So he entered and lighting down therein, made enquiry after the prince, but
none gave him news of him; whereat he abode perplexed concerning his affair and addressed himself to depart. Accordingly he mounted his horse
[and set out homeward]; but, as he passed through the village, he saw a cow bound with a rope and a youth asleep by her side, with the end of the
halter in his hand; so he looked at him and passed on and took no heed of him in his heart; but presently he stopped and said in himself; 'If he of
whom I am in quest be come to the like [of the condition] of yonder sleeping youth, by whom I passed but now, how shall I know him? Alas, the
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length of my travail and weariness! How shall I go about in quest of a wight whom I know not and whom, if I saw him face to face, I should not
know?'.The Sixteenth Night of the Month..THE SEVENTH VOYAGE OF SINDBAD THE SAILOR..Awake, Asleep and, i. 5..So we abode there,
daily expecting death, and whoso of us had with him a day's victual ate it in five days, and after this he died; and whoso had with him a month's
victual ate it in five months and died also. As for me, I had with me great plenty of victual; so I buried it in a certain place and brought it out, [little
by little,] and fed on it; and we ceased not to be thus, burying one the other, till all died but myself and I abode alone, having buried the last of my
companions, and but little victual remained to me. So I said in myself, 'Who will bury me in this place?' And I dug me a grave and abode in
expectation of death, for that I was in a state of exhaustion. Then, of the excess of my repentance, I blamed and reproached myself for my much
[love of] travel and said, 'How long wilt thou thus imperil thyself?' And I abode as I were a madman, unable to rest; but, as I was thus melancholy
and distracted, God the Most High inspired me with an idea, and it was that I looked at the river aforesaid, as it entered in at the mouth of the
cavern in the skirt of the mountain, and said in myself, 'Needs must this water have issue in some place.'.?THE SEVENTH OFFICER'S
STORY..?OF DESTINY OR THAT WHICH IS WRITTEN ON THE FOREHEAD..When she came to Alaeddin's shop, she sat down thereat and
said to him, "May the day be blessed to thee, O my lord Alaeddin! God prosper thee and be good to thee and accomplish thy gladness and make it a
wedding of weal and content!" He knitted his brows and frowned in answer to her; then said he to her, "Tell me, how have I failed of thy due, or
what have I done to injure thee, that thou shouldst play me this trick?" Quoth she, "Thou hast no wise offended against me; but this inscription that
is written on the door of thy shop irketh me and vexeth my heart. If thou wilt change it and write up the contrary thereof, I will deliver thee from
thy predicament." And he answered, "This that thou seekest is easy. On my head and eyes be it." So saying, he brought out a ducat (264) and
calling one of his mamelukes, said to him, "Get thee to such an one the scribe and bid him write us an inscription, adorned with gold and
ultramarine, in these words, to wit, 'THERE IS NO CRAFT BUT WOMEN'S CRAFT, FOR THAT INDEED THEIR CRAFT IS A MIGHTY
CRAFT AND OVERCOMETH AND HUMBLETH THE FABLES (265) OF MEN.'" And she said to the servant, "Go forthright.".? ? ? ? ? d. The
Fourth Officer's Story dccccxxxiv.What strength have I solicitude and long desire to bear, iii. 20..?STORY OF THE OLD SHARPER..I swear by
his life, yea, I swear by the life of my love without peer, iii. 21..? ? ? ? ? i. The Woman who made her Husband Sift Dust dcccclxxxvi.? ? ? ? ? c.
The Fishes and the Crab dcccciii.So saying, he took leave of the woman and her husband and set out, intending for Akil, his father's brother's son.
Now there was between Baghdad and Akil's abiding-place forty days' journey; so El Abbas settled himself on the back of his courser and his
servant Aamir mounted also and they fared forth on their way. Presently, El Abbas turned right and left and recited the following verses:.133. The
City of Brass dlxvi.[One day], as the ship was sailing along, and we unknowing where we were, behold, the captain came down [from the mast]
and casting his turban from his head, fell to buffeting his face and plucking at his beard and weeping and supplicating [God for deliverance]. We
asked him what ailed him, and he answered, saying, 'Know, O my masters, that the ship is fallen among shallows and drifteth upon a sand-bank of
the sea. Another moment [and we shall be upon it]. If we clear the bank, [well and good]; else, we are all dead men and not one of us will be saved;
wherefore pray ye to God the Most High, so haply He may deliver us from these deadly perils, or we shall lose our lives.' So saying, he mounted
[the mast] and set the sail, but at that moment a contrary wind smote the ship, and it rose upon the crest of the waves and sank down again into the
trough of the sea..When it was night, the king summoned the vizier and sought of him the hearing of the [promised] story. "Hearkening and
obedience," replied Er Rehwan, "Know, O august king, that.? ? ? ? ? The true believer is pinched for his daily bread, Whilst infidel rogues enjoy all
benefit..It befell one day that the king's son came to me, after his father had withdrawn, and said to me, "Harkye, Ibn Nafil" "At thy service, O my
lord," answered I; and he said, "I would have thee tell me an extraordinary story and a rare matter, that thou hast never related either to me or to my
father Jemhour." "O my lord," rejoined I, "what story is this that thou desirest of me and of what kind shall it be of the kinds?" Quoth he, "It matters
little what it is, so it be a goodly story, whether it befell of old days or in these times." "O my lord," said I, "I know many stories of various kinds;
so whether of the kinds preferrest thou, and wilt thou have a story of mankind or of the Jinn?" "It is well," answered he; "if thou have seen aught
with thine eyes and heard it with thine ears, [tell it me."Then he bethought himself] and said to me, "I conjure thee by my life, tell me a story of the
stories of the Jinn and that which thou hast heard and seen of them!" "O my son," replied I, "indeed thou conjurest [me] by a mighty conjuration; so
[hearken and thou shalt] hear the goodliest of stories, ay, and the most extraordinary of them and the pleasantest and rarest." Quoth the prince, "Say
on, for I am attentive to thy speech." And I said, "Know, then, O my son, that.? ? ? ? ? Would God thou knewst what I endure for love of thee and
how My vitals for thy cruelty are all forspent and dead!.The Twenty-Second Night of the Month..? ? ? ? ? If near and far thy toiling feet have trod
the ways and thou Devils and Marids hast ensued nor wouldst be led aright,.Then Ishac went forth of the barrack and overtook Er Reshid [who had
foregone him]; and they walked till they came to their [landing-]place, where they embarked in the boat and fared on to Theghr el Khanekah. (177)
As for the slave-dealer, he sent the damsel to the house of Ishac en Nedim, whose slave-girls took her and carried her to the bath. Then each damsel
gave her somewhat of her apparel and they decked her with earrings and bracelets, so that she redoubled in beauty and became as she were the
moon on the night of its full. When Ishac returned home from the Khalifs palace, Tuhfeh rose to him and kissed his hand; and he saw that which
the slave-girls had done with her and thanked them therefor and said to them, 'Let her be in the house of instruction and bring her instruments of
music, and if she be apt unto singing, teach her; and may God the Most High vouchsafe her health and weal!' So there passed over her three
months, what while she abode with him in the house of instruction, and they brought her the instruments of music. Moreover, as time went on, she
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was vouchsafed health and soundness and her beauty waxed many times greater than before and her pallor was changed to white and red, so that
she became a ravishment to all who looked on her..? ? ? ? ? All hearkening to my word, obeying my command, In whatsoever thing is pleasing to
my sight..Then said the Sheikh Iblis, 'We were best acquaint Queen Kemeriyeh and Queen Zelzeleh and Queen Sherareh and Queen Wekhimeh;
and when they are assembled, God shall ordain [that which He deemeth] good in the matter of her release.' 'It is well seen of thee,' answered Es
Shisban and despatched to Queen Kemeriyeh an Afrit called Selheb, who came to her palace and found her asleep; so he aroused her and she said,
'What is to do, O Selheb?' 'O my lady,' answered he, 'come to the succour of thy sister Tuhfeh, for that Meimoun hath carried her off and outraged
thine honour and that of the Sheikh Iblis.' Quoth she, 'What sayest thou?' And she sat up and cried out with a great cry. And indeed she feared for
Tuhfeh and said, 'By Allah, indeed she used to say that he looked upon her and prolonged the looking on her; but ill is that to which his soul hath
prompted him.' Then she arose in haste and mounting a she-devil of her devils, said to her, 'Fly.' So she flew off and alighted with her in the palace
of her sister Sherareh, whereupon she sent for her sisters Zelzeleh and Wekhimeh and acquainted them with the news, saying, 'Know that Meimoun
hath snatched up Tuhfeh and flown off with her swiftlier than the blinding lightning.'.? ? ? ? ? Your image midst mine eye sits nor forsakes me aye;
Ye are my moons in gloom of night and shadowtide..Three Men and our Lord Jesus, The, i. 282..? ? ? ? ? Thou taught'st me what I cannot bear;
afflicted sore am I; Yea, thou hast wasted me away with rigour and despite..85. Jaafer the Barmecide and the Old Bedouin cccxcv.129. The King of
the Island cccclxxix.? ? ? ? ? And if into the briny sea one day she chanced to spit, Assuredly the salt sea's floods straight fresh and sweet would
grow..? ? ? ? ? It is as the jasmine, when it I espy, As it glitters and gleams midst its boughs, were a sky.? ? ? ? ? How many a king for my sweet
sake with other kings hath vied, Still craving union with me and suing for my sight!.? ? ? ? ? Now God forbid thou shouldst attain thy wishes! What
care I If thou have looked on me a look that caused thee languishment?.?SINDBAD THE SAILOR AND HINDBAD THE PORTER..? ? ? ? ?
Ye're gone and desolated by your absence is the world: Requital, ay, or substitute to seek for you 'twere vain..There came to a king of the kings, in
his old age, a son, who grew up comely, quick-witted and intelligent, and when he came to years of discretion and became a young man, his father
said to him, 'Take this kingdom and govern it in my stead, for I desire to flee [from the world] to God the Most High and don the gown of wool and
give myself up to devotion.' Quoth the prince, 'And I also desire to take refuge with God the Most High.' And the king said, 'Arise, let us flee forth
and make for the mountains and worship in them, for shamefastness before God the Most High.'.Then he braced up his courage and gathering his
skirts about him, threw himself into the water, and it bore him along with an exceeding might and carrying him under the earth, stayed not till it
brought him out into a deep valley, wherethrough ran a great river, that welled up from under the earth. When he found himself on the surface of
the earth, he abode perplexed and dazed all that day; after which he came to himself and rising, fared on along the valley, till he came to an
inhabited land and a great village in the dominions of the king his father. So he entered the village and foregathered with its inhabitants, who
questioned him of his case; whereupon he related to them his history and they marvelled at him, how God had delivered him from all this. Then he
took up his abode with them and they loved him exceedingly..? ? ? ? ? n. The Fourteenth Officer's Story dccccxxxix.Thus," continued Shehrzad,
"none is safe from the calamities of fortune and the vicissitudes of time, and [in proof of this], I will relate unto thee yet another story still rarer and
more extraordinary than this. Know, O King, that one said to me, 'A friend of mine, a merchant, told me the following story. Quoth he,.Accordingly
the nurse returned to El Abbas, without letter or answer; and when she came in to him, he saw that she was troubled and noted the marks of chagrin
on her face; so he said to her, "What is this plight?" Quoth she, "I cannot set out to thee that which Mariyeh said; for indeed she charged me return
to thee without letter or answer." "O nurse of kings," rejoined El Abbas, "I would have thee carry her this letter and return not to her without it."
Then he took inkhorn and paper and wrote the following verses:.His hospitality pleased the Khalif and the goodliness of his fashion, and he said to
him, "O youth, who art thou? Make me acquainted with thyself, so I may requite thee thy kindness." But Aboulhusn smiled and said, "O my lord,
far be it that what is past should recur and that I be in company with thee at other than this time!" "Why so?" asked the Khalif. "And why wilt thou
not acquaint me with thy case?" And Aboulhusn said, "Know, O my lord, that my story is extraordinary and that there is a cause for this affair."
Quoth the Khalif, "And what is the cause?" And he answered, "The cause hath a tail." The Khalif laughed at his words and Aboulhusn said, "I will
explain to thee this [saying] by the story of the lackpenny and the cook. Know, O my lord, that.? ? ? ? ? a. The First Officer's Story dccccxxx.It is
related that Ibn es Semmak (162) went in one day to Er Reshid and the Khalif, being athirst, called for drink. So his cup was brought him, and
when he took it, Ibn es Semmak said to him, "Softly, O Commander of the Faithful! If thou wert denied this draught, with what wouldst thou buy
it?" "With the half of my kingdom," answered the Khalif; and Ibn es Semmak said, "Drink and God prosper it to thee!" Then, when he had
drunken, he said to him, "If thou wert denied the going forth of the draught from thy body, with what wouldst thou buy its issue?" "With the whole
of my kingdom," answered Er Reshid: and Ibn es Semmak said, "O Commander of the Faithful, verily, a kingdom that weigheth not in the balance
against a draught [of water] or a voiding of urine is not worth the striving for." And Haroun wept..? ? ? ? ? No exhorter am I to abstain from the
fair, Nor to love Mecca's vale for my profit I care;."Out on thee!" exclaimed the king. "How great is thy craft and thy talk! Tell me, what was their
story." And the youth said, "O king,.So the folk resorted to her from all parts and she used to pray God (to whom belong might and majesty) for the
oppressed and God granted him relief, and against his oppressor, and He broke him in sunder. Moreover, she prayed for the sick and they were
made whole; and on this wise she abode a great space of time. As for her husband, when he returned from the pilgrimage, his brother and the
neighbours acquainted him with his wife's affair, whereat he was sore concerned and misdoubted of their story, for that which he knew of her
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chastity and prayerfulness; and he wept for her loss..When she had made an end of her song, she wept and Noureddin wept also. Then she took the
lute and improvised and sang the following verses:.Therewithal Noureddin's life was troubled; so he arose and donned his clothes, and his host
said, "Whither away this night, O my lord?" Quoth Noureddin, "I mean to go to my lodging, and to-morrow I will betake myself to the palace of
the Commander of the Faithful and demand my slave-girl." "Sleep till the morning," said the other, "and go not forth at the like of this hour." But
he answered, "Needs must I go;" and the host said to him, "[Go] in the safeguard of God." So Noureddin went forth, and drunkenness had got the
mastery of him, wherefore he threw himself down on [a bench before one of] the shops. Now the watch were at that hour making their round and
they smelt the sweet scent [of essences] and wine that exhaled from him; so they made for it and found the youth lying on the bench, without sense
or motion. They poured water upon him, and he awoke, whereupon they carried him to the house of the Chief of the Police and he questioned him
of his affair. "O my lord," answered Noureddin, "I am a stranger in this town and have been with one of my friends. So I came forth from his house
and drunkenness overcame me.".?Story of King Suleiman Shah and His Sons..49. The Chief of the Cous Police and the Sharper cccxlv.? ? ? ? ?
Thy presence honoureth us and we Confess thy magnanimity;.When the appointed day arrived, En Numan sent for Sherik and said to him, "Verily
the first part of this day is past." And Sherik answered, "The king hath no recourse against me till it be eventide." When it evened, there appeared
one afar off and En Numan fell to looking upon him and on Sherik, and the latter said to him, "Thou hast no right over me till yonder fellow come,
for belike he is my man." As he spoke, up came the Tai in haste and En Numan said "By Allah, never saw I [any] more generous than you two! I
know not whether of you is the more generous, this one who became warrant for thee in [danger of] death or thou who returnest unto slaughter."
Then said he to Sherik, "What prompted thee to become warrant for him, knowing that it was death?" And he said, "[I did this] lest it be said,
'Generosity hath departed from viziers.'" Then said En Numan to the Tai, "And thou, what prompted thee to return, knowing that therein was death
and thine own destruction?" Quoth the Arab, "[I did this] lest it be said, 'Fidelity hath departed from the folk.'" And En Numan said, "By Allah, I
will be the third of you, (173) lest it be said, 'Clemency hath departed from kings.'" So he pardoned him and bade abolish the day of ill-omen;
whereupon the Arab recited the following verses:.So he arose and taking his weaving gear, sold it and bought with the price drugs and simples and
wrought himself a carpet, with which they set out and journeyed to a certain village, where they took up their abode. Then the man donned a
physician's habit and fell to going round about the hamlets and villages and country parts; and he began to earn his living and make gain. Their
affairs prospered and their case was bettered; wherefore they praised God for their present ease and the village became to them a home..In every
rejoicing a boon (240) midst the singers and minstrels am I, ii. 258.11. The Hermits cxlviii.A friend of mine once invited me to an entertainment;
so I went with him, and when we came into his house and sat down on his couch, he said to me, "This is a blessed day and a day of gladness, and
[blessed is] he who liveth to [see] the like of this day. I desire that thou practise with us and deny (124) us not, for that thou hast been used to
hearken unto those who occupy themselves with this." (125) I fell in with this and their talk happened upon the like of this subject. (126) Presently,
my friend, who had invited me, arose from among them and said to them, "Hearken to me and I will tell you of an adventure that happened to me.
There was a certain man who used to visit me in my shop, and I knew him not nor he me, nor ever in his life had he seen me; but he was wont,
whenever he had need of a dirhem or two, by way of loan, to come to me and ask me, without acquaintance or intermediary between me and him,
[and I would give him what he sought]. I told none of him, and matters abode thus between us a long while, till he fell to borrowing ten at twenty
dirhems [at a time], more or less..? ? ? ? ? My juice among kings is still drunken for wine And a present am I betwixt friends, young and old..? ? ? ?
? Where is a man's resource and what can he do? It is the Almighty's will; we most submit..Old Sharper, Story of the, ii. 187..Meanwhile,
Belehwan the froward addressed himself to pay court to Caesar, King of the Greeks, (131) and seek help of him in making war upon his father, and
he inclined unto him and gave him a numerous army. His father the king heard of this and sent to Caesar, saying, 'O king of illustrious might,
succour not an evil-doer. This is my son and he hath done thus and thus and cut his brother's throat and that of his brother's son in the cradle.' But
he told not the King of the Greeks that the child [had recovered and] was alive. When Caesar heard [the truth] of the matter, it was grievous to him
and he sent back to Suleiman Shah, saying, 'If it be thy will, O king, I will cut off his head and send it to thee.' But he made answer, saying, 'I reck
not of him: the reward of his deed and his crimes shall surely overtake him, if not to-day, then to-morrow.' And from that day he continued to
correspond with Caesar and to exchange letters and presents with him..? ? ? ? ? a. The First Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor.It is said that El Mamoun
(164) came one day upon Zubeideh, mother of El Amin, (165) and saw her moving her lips and muttering somewhat he understood not; so he said
to her, "O mother mine, dost thou imprecate [curses] upon me, for that I slew thy son and despoiled him of his kingdom?" "Not so, by Allah, O
Commander of the Faithful!" answered she, and he said, "What then saidst thou?" Quoth she, "Let the Commander of the Faithful excuse me." But
he was instant with her, saying, "Needs must thou tell it." And she replied, "I said, 'God confound importunity!'" "How so?" asked the Khalif, and
she said, "I played one day at chess with the Commander of the Faithful [Haroun er Reshid] and he imposed on me the condition of commandment
and acceptance. (166) He beat me and bade me put off my clothes and go round about the palace, naked; so I did this, and I incensed against him.
Then we fell again to playing and I beat him; so I bade him go to the kitchen and swive the foulest and sorriest wench of the wenches thereof. [I
went to the kitchen] and found not a slave-girl fouler and filthier than thy mother; (167) so I bade him swive her. He did as I bade him and she
became with child by him of thee, and thus was I [by my unlucky insistance] the cause of the slaying of my son and the despoiling him of his
kingdom." When El Mamoun heard this, he turned away, saying, "God curse the importunate!" to wit, himself, who had importuned her till she
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acquainted him with that matter..The Twelfth Night of the Month..The billows of thy love o'erwhelm me passing sore, ii. 226..When the Baghdadis
saw this succour that had betided them against their enemies [and the victory that El Abbas had gotten them], they turned back and gathering
together the spoils [of the defeated host], arms and treasures and horses, returned to Baghdad, victorious, and all by the valour of El Abbas. As for
Saad, he foregathered with the prince, and they fared on in company till they came to the place where El Abbas had taken horse, whereupon the
latter dismounted from his charger and Saad said to him, "O youth, wherefore alightest thou in other than thy place? Indeed, thy due is incumbent
upon us and upon our Sultan; so go thou with us to the dwellings, that we may ransom thee with our souls." "O Amir Saad," replied El Abbas,
"from this place I took horse with thee and herein is my lodging. So, God on thee, name me not to the king, but make as if thou hadst never seen
me, for that I am a stranger in the land.".? ? ? ? ? Upon that day my loves my presence did depart;.Therewithal, O my brother, the locust fell to
going round about among the company of the birds, but saw nought resembling the hawk in bulk and body save the kite and deemed well of her. So
she brought the hawk and the kite together and counselled the former to make friends with the latter. Now it chanced that the hawk fell sick and the
kite abode with him a long while [and tended him] till he recovered and became whole and strong; wherefore he thanked her [and she departed
from him]. But after awhile the hawk's sickness returned to him and he needed the kite's succour. So the locust went out from him and was absent
from him a day, after which she returned to him with a[nother] locust, (53) saying, "I have brought thee this one." When the hawk saw her, he said,
"God requite thee with good! Indeed, thou hast done well in the quest and hast been subtle in the choice.".O hills of the sands and the rugged
piebald plain, iii. 20..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? Before I rent my clothes, reproach me not, I pray..Then said the king, "Hast thou a need we may accomplish
unto thee? For indeed we are exceeding beholden to thee for that which thou didst in the matter of Hudheifeh and his folk." And he let cast over
him a mantle of Egyptian satin, worth an hundred dinars. Moreover, he bade his treasurer give him a thousand dinars and said to him, "O youth,
take this in part of that which thou deserves! of us; and if thou prolong thy sojourn with us, we will give thee slaves and servants." El Abbas kissed
the earth and said, "O king, may grant thee abiding prosperity, I deserve not all this." Then he put his hand to his poke and pulling out two caskets
of gold, in each of which were rubies, whose value none could tell, gave them to the king, saying, "O king, God cause thy prosperity to endure, I
conjure thee by that which God hath vouchsafed thee, heal my heart by accepting these two caskets, even as I have accepted thy present." So the
king accepted the two caskets and El Abbas took his leave and went away to the bazaar..As for the singer, when his [stay in the oven] grew long
upon him, he came forth therefrom, thinking that her husband had gone away. Then he went up to the roof and looking down, beheld his friend the
druggist; whereat he was sore concerned and said in himself, 'Alas, the disgrace of it! This is my friend the druggist, who dealt kindly with me and
wrought me fair and I have requited him with foul' And he feared to return to the druggist; so he went down and opened the first door and would
have gone out; but, when he came to the outer door, he found it locked and saw not the key. So he stole up again to the roof and cast himself down
into the [next] house. The people of the house heard him and hastened to him, deeming him a thief. Now the house in question belonged to a
Persian; so they laid hands on him and the master of the house began to beat him, saying to him, 'Thou art a thief.' 'Nay,' answered he, 'I am no
thief, but a singing-man, a stranger. I heard your voices and came to sing to you.'.Then she changed the measure and the mode [and played] so that
she amazed the wits of those who were present, and Queen Es Shuhba was moved to mirth and said, 'Well done, O queen of delight!' Then she
returned to the first mode and improvised the following verses on the water-lily:.108. Ali ben Tahir and the Girl Mounis ccccxxiv.Tenth Officer's
Story, The, ii. 172.So saying, he sprang to his feet and catching up the thigh-bone of one of the dead, cried out at the top of his voice, saying, 'O ye
dead, take them!' And he smote one of them, whilst his comrade [El Merouzi] smote another and they cried out at them and buffeted them on the
napes of their necks; whereupon the thieves left that which was with them of plunder and fled; and indeed their wits forsook them [for terror] and
they stayed not in their flight till they came forth of the Magians' burial-ground and left it a parasang's length behind them, when they halted,
trembling and affrighted for the soreness of that which had betided them of fear and amazement at the dead..39. Yehya ben Khalid and the Man
who forged a Letter in his Name ccvi.Then he bade lodge him near himself and was bountiful to him and took him apart and said to him, 'Expound
to me the story of the phial and whence then knewest that the water therein was that of a man, and he a stranger and a Jew, and that his ailment was
indigestion?' ' It is well,' answered the weaver. ' Thou must know that we people of Persia are skilled in physiognomy (23) and I saw the woman to
be rosy-cheeked, blue-eyed and tall. Now these attributes belong to women who are enamoured of a man and are distraught for love of him; (24)
moreover, I saw her consumed [with anxiety]; wherefore I knew that the patient was her husband. As for his strangerhood, I observed that the
woman's attire differed from that of the people of the city, wherefore I knew that she was a stranger; and in the mouth of the phial I espied a yellow
rag, (25) whereby I knew that the patient was a Jew and she a Jewess. Moreover, she came to me on the first day [of the week]; (26) and it is the
Jews' custom to take pottages (27) and meats that have been dressed overnight (28) and eat them on the Sabbath day, (29) hot and cold, and they
exceed in eating; wherefore indigestion betideth them. On this wise I was directed and guessed that which thou hast heard.'.? ? ? ? ? So, O Aamir,
haste thy going, e'en as I do, so may I Heal my sickness and the draining of the cup of love essay;.?THE EIGHTH OFFICER'S
STORY..Meanwhile, the youth abode expecting his governor's return, but he returned not; wherefore concern and chagrin waxed upon him,
because of his mistress, and his longing for her redoubled and he was like to slay himself. She became aware of this and sent him a messenger,
bidding him to her. So he went to her and she questioned him of the case; whereupon he told her what was to do of the matter of his governor, and
she said to him, 'With me is longing the like of that which is with thee, and I misdoubt me thy messenger hath perished or thy father hath slain him;
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but I will give thee all my trinkets and my clothes, and do thou sell them and pay the rest of my price, and we will go, I and thou, to thy
father.'.When the banquet was ended and the folk had dispersed, the king said to El Abbas, "I would fain have thee [abide] with me and I will buy
thee a house, so haply we may requite thee the high services for which we are beholden to thee; for indeed thy due is imperative [upon us] and thy
worth is magnified in our eyes; and indeed we have fallen short of thy due in the matter of distance." (83) When the prince heard the king's speech,
he rose and sat down (84) and kissing the earth, returned thanks for his bounty and said, "I am the king's servant, wheresoever I may be, and under
his eye." Then he recounted to him the story of the merchant and the manner of the buying of the house, and the king said, "Indeed, I would fain
have had thee with me and in my neighbourhood.".A certain king sat one day on the roof of his palace, diverting himself with looking about him,
and presently, chancing to look aside, he espied, on [the roof of] a house over against his palace, a woman, never saw his eyes her like. So he
turned to those who were present and said to them, "To whom belongeth yonder house?" "To thy servant Firouz," answered they, "and that is his
wife." So he went down, (and indeed love had made him drunken and he was passionately enamoured of her), and calling Firouz, said to him,
"Take this letter and go with it to such a city and bring me the answer." Firouz took the letter and going to his house, laid it under his head and
passed that night. When the morning morrowed, he took leave of his wife and set out for the city in question, unknowing what the king purposed
against him..? ? ? ? ? And pliedst us with cups of wine, whilst from the necklace pearls (142) A strange intoxicating bliss withal did
circulate,."Except," continued the Khalif, "he were the enemy of God, he had wished for her in this world, so he might after [repent and] return to
righteous dealing. By Allah, he shall not come in to me! Who is at the door other than he?" Quoth Adi, "Jemil ben Mamer el Udhri (51) is at the
door;" and Omar said, "It is he who says in one of his odes" ... [And he recited the following:].End of vol. II..? ? ? ? ? I make a vow to God, if ever
day or night.The company marvelled at the goodliness of his story and it pleased El Melik ez Zahir; and the prefect said, 'By Allah, this story is
extraordinary!' Then came forward the sixth officer and said to the company, 'Hear my story and that which befell me, to wit, that which befell such
an one the assessor, for it is rarer than this and stranger..Then they attired Dinarzad in a dress of blue brocade and she became as she were the full
moon, whenas it shineth forth. So they displayed her in this, for the first dress, before King Shahzeman, who rejoiced in her and well-nigh took
leave of his wits for longing and amorous desire; yea, he was distraught with love for her, whenas he saw her, for, indeed, she was as saith of her
one of her describers in the following verses:.Rich Man who gave his Fair Daughter in Marriage to the Poor Old Man, The, i. 247..There was once,
in a province of Persia, a king of the kings, who was mighty of estate, endowed with majesty and venerance and having troops and guards at his
command; but he was childless. Towards the end of his life, his Lord vouchsafed him a male child, and the boy grew up and was comely and
learned all manner of knowledge. He made him a private place, to wit, a lofty palace, builded with coloured marbles and [adorned with] jewels and
paintings. When the prince entered the palace, he saw in its ceiling the picture [of a woman], than whom he had never beheld a fairer of aspect, and
she was compassed about with slave-girls; whereupon he fell down in a swoon and became distraught for love of her. Then he sat under the picture,
till, one day, his father came in to him and finding him wasted of body and changed of colour, by reason of his [continual] looking on that picture,
thought that he was ill and sent for the sages and physicians, that they might medicine him. Moreover, he said to one of his boon- companions, 'If
thou canst learn what aileth my son, thou shalt have of me largesse.' So the courtier went in to the prince and spoke him fair and cajoled him, till he
confessed to him that his malady was caused by the picture. Then he returned to the king and told him what ailed his son, whereupon he transported
the prince to another palace and made his former lodging the guest-house; and whosoever of the Arabs was entertained therein, he questioned of the
picture, but none could give him tidings thereof..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ed. Story of the Barber's Fourth Brother clviii.? ? ? ? ? f. The Sixth Voyage of
Sindbad the Sailor.How long, O Fate, wilt thou oppress and baffle me? ii. 69..? ? ? ? ? Wherefore, O stranger, dare thou not approach me with
desire, Lest ruin quick and pitiless thy hardihood requite..? ? ? ? ? b. Bakoun's Story of the Hashish-Eater cxliii.I am the champion-slayer he
warrior without peer, iii. 94. 249----.When they heard me speak in Arabic, one of them came up to me and saluting me [in that language],
questioned me of my case. Quoth I, 'What [manner of men] are ye and what country is this?' 'O my brother,' answered he, 'we are husbandmen and
come to this river, to draw water, wherewithal to water our fields; and whilst we were thus engaged to-day, as of wont, this boat appeared to us on
the surface of the water, issuing from the inward of yonder mountain. So we came to it and finding thee asleep therein, moored it to the shore,
against thou shouldst awake. Acquaint us, therefore, with thy history and tell us how thou camest hither and whence thou enteredst this river and
what land is behind yonder mountain, for that we have never till now known any make his way thence to us.' But I said to them, 'Give me
somewhat to eat and after question me.' So they brought me food and I ate and my spirits revived and I was refreshed. Then I related to them all
that had befallen me, whereat they were amazed and confounded and said, 'By Allah, this is none other than a marvellous story, and needs must we
carry thee to our king, that thou mayst acquaint him therewith.' So they carried me before their king, and I kissed his hand and saluted
him..Accordingly, he returned to the burial-ground and gave not over going till he stood at the door of the sepulchre, when he heard El Merouzi say
to his fellow, 'I will not give thee a single dirhem of the money!' The other said the like and they were occupied with contention and mutual
revilement and talk. So the thief returned in haste to his fellows, who said, 'What is behind thee?' Quoth he, 'Get you gone and flee for your lives
and save yourselves, O fools; for that much people of the dead are come to life and between them are words and contention.' So the thieves fled,
whilst the two sharpers retained to Er Razi's house and made peace with one another and laid the thieves' purchase to the money they had gotten
aforetime and lived a while of time. Nor, O king of the age," added the vizier, "is this rarer or more marvellous than the story of the four sharpers
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with the money-changer and the ass.".? ? ? ? ? Nay, though ye read therein discourse that sure should speak To heart and soul, no word thereunto
ye replied,.? ? ? ? ? k. The Prisoner and how God gave him Relief . cccclxxxv.Reshid (Haroun er) and the Woman of the Barmecides, i. 57..So El
Aziz sent after his son and acquainted him with that which had passed; whereupon El Abbas called for four-and-twenty males and half a score
horses [and as many camels] and loaded the mules with pieces of silk and rags of leather and boxes of camphor and musk and the camels [and
horses] with chests of gold and silver. Moreover, he took the richest of the stuffs and wrapping them in pieces of gold-striped silk, laid them on the
heads of porters, and they fared on with the treasures till they reached the King of Baghdad's palace, whereupon all who were present dismounted
in honour of El Abbas and escorting him to the presence of King Ins ben Cais, displayed unto the latter all that they had with them of things of
price. The king bade carry all this into the harem and sent for the Cadis and the witnesses, who drew up the contract and married Mariyeh to Prince
El Abbas, whereupon the latter commanded to [slaughter] a thousand head of sheep and five hundred buffaloes. So they made the bride-feast and
bade thereto all the tribes of the Arabs, Bedouins and townsfolk, and the tables abode spread for the space of ten days..?THE DISCIPLE'S
STORY..? ? ? ? ? "My soul be thy ransom,"quoth I,"for thy grace! Indeed, to the oath that thou swor'st thou wast true.".The wife of the shopkeeper,
to wit, the nurse, came out, with the rest of those who came out, to divert herself with gazing upon the show, and when she saw El Abbas and
beheld his beauty and the goodliness of his army and that which he had brought back with him of herds and slaves and slave-girls and mamelukes,
she improvised and recited the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? Sandhill (132) and down (133) betwixt there blooms a yellow willow-flower, (134)
Pomegranate-blossoms (135) and for fruits pomegranates (136) that doth bear..Meanwhile, the Sheikh Aboultawaif Iblis and his son Es Shisban set
out, as we have said, with their troops, who were of the doughtiest of the Jinn and the most accomplished of them in valour and horsemanship, [and
fared on till they drew near the Crescent Mountain], When the news of their approach reached Meimoun, he cried out with a great cry to the troops,
who were twenty thousand horse, [and bade them make ready for departure]. Then he went in to Tuhfeh and kissing her, said to her, 'Know that
thou art presently my life of the world, and indeed the Jinn are gathered together to wage war on me on thine account. If I am vouchsafed the
victory over them and am preserved alive, I will set all the kings of the Jinn under thy feet and thou shall become queen of the world.' But she
shook her head and wept; and he said, 'Weep not, for, by the virtue of the mighty inscription engraven on the seal-ring of Solomon, thou shall never
again see the land of men! Can any one part with his life? So give ear unto that which I say; else will I kill thee.' And she was silent..When the king
heard this story, he said in himself, "Verily, had I given ear to the sayings of my courtiers and inclined to the idle prate [of those who counselled
me] in the matter of [the slaying of] my vizier, I had repented to the utterest of repentance, but praised be God, who hath disposed me to
mansuetude and long-suffering and hath endowed me with patience!" Then he turned to the vizier and bade him return to his dwelling and
[dismissed] those who were present, as of wont..Then he gave me the present and letter and money for my expenses. So I kissed his hand and going
out from before him, repaired to the sea-coast, where I took ship with many other merchants and we sailed days and nights, till, after a prosperous
voyage, God vouchsafed us a safe arrival at the island of Serendib. We landed and went up to the city, where I carried the letter and present to the
king and kissing the earth fell [prostrate before him], invoking blessings on him. When he saw me, 'Welcome to thee, O Sindbad!' quoth he. 'By the
Most Great God, we have longed for thy sight and the day is blessed on which we behold thee once more.' Then he took my hand and seating me
by his side, welcomed me and entreated me friendly and rejoiced in me with an exceeding joy; after which he fell to conversing with me and
caressing me and said, 'What brings thee to us, O Sindbad?' I kissed his hand and thanking him, said, 'O my lord, I bring thee a present and a letter
from my lord the Khalif Haroun er Reshid.' Then I brought out to him the present and the letter and he read the latter and accepted the former,
rejoicing therein with an exceeding joy..Thiefs Story, The, ii. 165..After he had slain him, he fell into repentance and mourning and chagrin waxed
upon him, and none, who questioned him, would he acquaint with the cause thereof, nor, of his love for his wife, did he tell her of this, and whenas
she asked him of [the cause of] his grief, he answered her not. When the viziers knew of Abou Temam's death, they rejoiced with an exceeding joy
and knew that the king's grief arose from regret for him. As for Ilan Shah, he used, after this, to betake himself by night to the sleeping-chamber of
the two boys and spy upon them, so he might hear what they said concerning his wife. As he stood one night privily at the door of their chamber,
he saw them spread out the gold before them and play with it and heard one of them say, 'Out on us! What doth this gold profit us? For that we
cannot buy aught therewith neither spend it upon ourselves. Nay, but we have sinned against Abou Temam and done him to death unjustly.' And
the other answered, 'Had we known that the king would presently kill him, we had not done what we did.'.Quoth I (and mine a body is of passion
all forslain), iii. 81..Fortune, Of the Uselessness of Endeavour against Persistent Ill, i. 70..? ? ? ? ? f. The King's Son who fell in Love with the
Picture dcccxciv.? ? ? ? ? You swore you'd be faithful to us and our love, And true to your oath and your troth-plight were you;.? ? ? ? ? p. The
Page who feigned to know the Speech of Birds dxcii.? ? ? ? ? All charms, indeed, thou dost comprise; so who shall vie with thee And who shall
blame me if for love of such a fair I'm sped?.The Fourth Night of the Month..When the old man heard her words and that wherewith she menaced
him, he arose and went out, perplexed and knowing not what he should do, and there met him a Jew, who was his neighbour, and said to him, "O
Sheikh, how cometh it that I see thee strait of breast? Moreover, I hear in thy house a noise of talk, such as I use not to hear with thee." Quoth the
Muezzin, "Yonder is a damsel who avoucheth that she is of the slave-girls of the Commander of the Faithful Haroun er Reshid; and she hath eaten
food and now would fain drink wine in my house, but I forbade her. However she avoucheth that except she drink thereof, she will perish, and
indeed I am bewildered concerning my affair." "Know, O my neighbour," answered the Jew, "that the slave-girls of the Commander of the Faithful
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are used to drink wine, and whenas they eat and drink not, they perish; and I fear lest some mishap betide her, in which case thou wouldst not be
safe from the Khalifs wrath." "What is to be done?" asked the Sheikh; and the Jew replied, "I have old wine that will suit her." Quoth the old man,
"[I conjure thee] by the right of neighbourship, deliver me from this calamity and let me have that which is with thee!" "In the name of God,"
answered the Jew and going to his house, brought out a flagon of wine, with which the Sheikh returned to Sitt el Milah. This pleased her and she
said to him, "Whence hadst thou this?" "I got it from my neighbour the Jew," answered he. "I set out to him my case with thee and he gave me
this."
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